
Founded 1977  

Newsletter of the Imperial Owners Association of Northern California  

September-October  2009 

 

    Special points of 

interest:  

Member  Spotlight   

Tony Bevacqua  

WPC  National Meet  

Lunardiõs Island BBQ 

Members Across the 

Miles: Dan Melnik 

Trunk Treasures/

Imperial Clubõs Greatest 

Tour October 1978 

Time to start thinking of 

Renewing your IOANC 

Membership 2010 (see 

Application on Page  17 

Inside this issue: 

IOANC Presidentôs   
Message 
 

2 

Member SpotlightñTony 

Bevacqua 

1, 3-4 

Pictorial: WPC National 

Meet Imperial  Winners 

5-7 

Lunardiõs Island BBQ 8 

Across the Miles:                 

Member Dan Melnick 

 

8 

 

 

Trunk Treasures/

Members  Corner 

10-

11 

New Member s Welcome 12 

   Material 

www.ioanc.com 

 Imperial 

Event Registration 

Calendar                        13-17 

Page 1 

Volume 21, Issue 5 

Member Application/Club  

Information                         18-19 

 

Member   Spotlight:   

Tony  Bevacqua   

Meeting Tony Bevacqua for the first time, one would definitely notice a                
demeanor exuding with quiet confidence.  His  many accomplishments are stellar, 
and spy worthy.   I am proud to share his story, and that he lives to tell it.  Here is 
the rest of his story.   
  
Tony was born in Cleveland, Ohio on October 7, 1932 to Sicilian immigrant       
parents.  I asked Tony if his parents had a special interest in cars, and if his inter-
est in cars was inherited.  Tony joked that he was born in the dark ages, and the 
only family car was a 1931 Chrysler 4 door that his Dad bought brand new.  His 
dad kept the car until 1950 when it was traded for a 1948 Plymouth.   It was nice 
ÔÏ ËÎÏ× ÈÉÓ ÄÁÄ ÅÎÊÏÙÅÄ -ÏÐÁÒÓȟ ÂÕÔ ȰÎÏȱ 4ÏÎÙ ÄÉÄ ÎÏÔ ÈÁÖÅ ÁÎ ÉÎÔÅÒÅÓÔ ÉÎ ÃÁÒÓ 
until his senior year in High School..   His first car was a 1936 Ford V-8 coupe 
with a cracked block, which he bought his senior year in High School.  It ran, and 
he drove it. 
    
Tony joined the US Air Force February 29, 1952, 19 months after graduating from 

high school.   +ÉÄÓ ÏÆÔÅÎ ÄÒÅÁÍ ÏÆ ×ÈÁÔ ÔÈÅÙ ×ÁÎÔ ÔÏ ÄÏ ÁÎÄ ÂÅ ×ÈÅÎ ÔÈÅÙ ȬÇÒÏ× 

ÕÐȭȢ  +ÎÏ×ÉÎÇ ÈÉÓ ÉÎÃÒÅÄÉÂÌÅ ȬÈÉÓÔÏÒÙȭȟ ÔÈÁÔ ) ×ÉÌÌ ÓÈÁÒÅ ×ÉÔÈ ÙÏÕȟ  I asked Tony why 

he decided to join the Air Force.  4ÏÎÙȭÓ ÁÎÓ×ÅÒ ×ÁÓ ÓÉÍÐÌÅȢ  He just wanted to 

avoid being drafted into the Army.  He 

shared that he never rode in a plane or 

never made a model plane.  He just knew 

that whatever he endeavored, he wanted 

ÔÏ ÂÅ Ȱ4ÈÅ "%34 ÔÈÁÔ ÈÅ ÃÏÕÌÄ ÂÅȱȢ   Tony 

said he was EXTREMELY fortunate to get into 

pilot training.      (continued on Page 3) 

Tony pictured in the SR-71 he flew at 

Beale AFB logging 738 flight hours. 
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 The WPC Meet has come and gone. It was another very hot central valley summer day at 

Hagan Park in Sacramento. The IOANC was well represented at the show by the members 

with their Imperials. The show classes were judged by year of vehicles not by make or 

model.  We put our Imperials against other makes of Chryslers and showed the folks 

what real class design and luxury is. The Imperials as a brand/club did very well, receiv-

ing awards in many different classes and were recognized at the awards dinner. Thanks 

to all the members who were able to participate. It is important that we make a good 

showing at these events in order to get the word out about the Imperials and recruit 

new members to the IOANC. As a direct result of the car shows this year we have been 

able to increase our membership, make new friends and promote the value of being a mem-

ber of the IOANC.  

 

Cam and I are looking forward to the Fall Tour to Sequoia - Kings Canyon National 

Park.  I canôt wait to hit the road and cruise in the ñ55ò.  As usual John Tennyson has 

planned another great trip.  

 

The IOANC Annual Board of Directors Meeting and local tours will be in Benicia on Sat-

urday November 7 th . We have a tentative reservation for the lunch/meeting at the Union 

Hotel on 1 st  Street in Old Town Benicia. I hope you will join us; it is your opportunity to 

provide input into the IOANC operation.  

 

Benicia ï IOANC ABM - Nov. 7th  

 Dave Labhard  
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The USAF required a minimum of two years college, and Tony had NONE.  )Î ÈÉÓ ×ÏÒÄÓȟ Ȱ4ÈÅ ÆÉÒÓÔ ÄÁÙ ÁÆÔÅÒ ÁÒÒÉÖȤ

ing at basic training we had a full physical.  Half way through, they stopped us to make an announcement that the 

USAF needed pilots and navigators (Korea War was on), and the minimum requirement [now] was a high school 

graduate.   ) ÒÁÉÓÅÄ ÍÙ ÈÁÎÄȟ ÁÎÄ ÙÅÓȟ ÔÈÅ ÒÅÓÔ ÉÓ ȰÈÉÓÔÏÒÙȱȢȱ  4ÏÎÙ  ÇÒÁÄÕÁÔÅÄ ÆÒÏÍ ÔÈÅ !ÖÉÁÔÉÏÎ #ÁÄÅÔ 0ÉÌÏÔ 0ÒÏȤ

gram in April 1954, and was rated and commissioned on the same day.    

His first assignment was to fly with the 508th Strategic Fighter Wing,  at Turner Air Force Base, in Georgia, flying 
the F-84 G and F-84F.    These planes were the straight-wing Thunderjet, and swept-wing  Thunderstreak, Ameri-
can-built turbojet fighter -bomber aircraft.  Advancement of technology soon made the fighter-escort wings no 
longer necessary, and they were inactivated.  Tony shared that he volunteered for an assignment to the 4080th 
Strategic Reconnaissance Wing.  The aircraft he was to fly was the U-2! A  single-engine, very high-altitude sur-
veillance aircraft flown by the United States Air Force and previously flown by the Central Intelligence Agency. It 
provides day and night, very high-altitude (70,000 feet/21,000 meters), all-weather surveillance. The aircraft is 
also used for electronic sensor research and development, satellite calibration, and satellite data valida-
tion.   ɉ4ÈÒÉÌÌ ÓÅÅËÅÒÓ ÒÅÁÄÉÎÇ ÔÈÉÓ ÍÉÇÈÔ ÂÅ ÓÁÙÉÎÇ Ȱ"Å ÓÔÉÌÌ ÍÙ ÂÅÁÔÉÎÇ ÈÅÁÒÔȱɊȦȦ    

Tony flew the U-2 from 1957 to 1965.   He starting flying the U2 at 
Groom Lake ɀ !ÒÅÁ υρ ÓÔÁÒÔÉÎÇ -ÁÒÃÈ ȬυχȢ  )Î *ÕÎÅ Ȭυχ ÔÈÅ ρst 6 U-ςȭÓ  
were flown to Laughlin AFB,  historically the first U2 base.  All train-
ing was done out of Laughlin until 1963, when his unit moved to 
Davis-Monthan AFB, in Tuscon, AZ.    After accumulating 2002 flight 
hours, he left the U-2 program, the summer of 1965.  He then went 
to Air Command and Staff College in Alabama before arriving at 
Beale AFB, where he flew the SR-71 and accumulated a total of 738 
flying hour between 1966 and 1973.  He retired as Lieutenant Colo-
nel United States Air Force on March 31, 1973. 

Tony and his lovely wife Marilyn have been married 53 years.  They 
celebrate full lives with their wonderful family of five children and 
nine grandchildren.  Upon their arrival in California in 1966 when 
he was stationed at Beale Air Force Base, they settled into their   

local community, and Tony still remains very active.  Since   voluntarily retiring from the USAF,  he worked in 
Mortgage banking, and has been active  with hobbies that include racquetball, spectator sports, volunteer work, 
and civic/charitable organizations.  

Among the Collectibles cars that Tony owns,  is his beauti-

ful 1956 Imperial 4-door Sedan, you see pictured.  He re-

ceived First Place at the Mopars in the Park 2009, in the 

Imperial Division.  I asked Tony why he was attracted to 

this Collectible, because when one collects anything, much 

thought  goes into choosing. Tony says of his 1956 Impe-

rial,  Ȱ) ÌÏÖÅÄ ÔÈÅ ÌÏÏËÓ ÁÎÄ ÔÈÅ ÃÏÎÄÉÔÉÏÎ ÁÎÄ ÔÈÅ ÈÅÍÉ 

part.  It came to me better than it was advertised!! Ȱ 

WOW!  What a story, huh?? Tony Bevacqua,  has lived his 

ÌÉÆÅ Ȱbeing the BEST he could beȱȢ (Å ÇÉÖÅÓ ÂÁÃË ÔÏ ÈÉÓ 

community, friends and  family.  We are pleased that Tony 

chooses to be a member of IOANC. 

SPOTLIGHT: Tony Bevacqua   (continued from Page 1) 

Marilyn and Tony -  

Christmas 2008 

What a Beauty! Tonyôs 1956   

Imperial Sedan  

http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Surveillance_aircraft
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Surveillance_aircraft
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/United_States_Air_Force
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Central_Intelligence_Agency
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Surveillance
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Satellite
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Tony has enjoyed many accolades, awards, and 
photo opportunities with the likes of John Wayne, 
Neil Armstrong,  ÁÎÄ +ÅÌÌÙ *ÏÈÎÓÏÎȟ Ȱ,ÏÃËÈÅÅÄ 
!ÖÉÁÔÉÏÎ ,ÅÇÅÎÄȱȢ  To read more of his adventures, 
please access the website dedicated to his lifelong 
achievements.  
 
References: 
http://www.roadrunnersinternationale.com/
bevacqua.html 
 http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/F -84_Thunderjet 
http://www.fas.org/programs/ssp/man/uswpns/air/

special/u2.html 

Shaking hands with ñThe Duke-John Wayne 

Tony and Astronaut Neil Armstrong 

Tony posing with Lockheed  Aviation     

Legend Kelly Johnson 

In the cockpit of U-2A #696 at 

RAAF Laverton, Australia 

Tony with Marilyn and 

four children at the time, 

posing with  his first RFO, 

and family. 
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40th Annual WPC Club Annual Meet 

Sacramento, California      July 21 - 25, 2009     

The Walter P Chrysler (WPC) National Meet held in Sacramento, Ca. from July 21 through July 25,  was incredible 

eye candy for  Mopar enthusiasts who attended.  There were just over 100 entries, and the interesting way the Mo-

pars were presented and judged was by Year.  Side by side, you could view all  Mopars made in any particular year.  Beautifully 

restored, or miraculously well cared originals were enjoyed by all.  The weather was in the high 90ôs, low 100ôs, but tolerable for me  

because of the Delta breeze.  WPC members as far East as Ohio drove their cars.  Others flew because of their avid following of 

WPC Meets.  IOANC  member presence was 15 with car entries totaling 9, which also included other Mopars they owned. (My 

rough estimate).  IOANC members were also awarded  a favorable share of awards.  In attendance were: Dave and Cam Labhard, 

Rich and Jan Hardy, Norm Weinfeld, Norm Frey and Kathy, Roger Selby and son Steve, John Tennyson, John Weaver, Larry Foster,  

Dave Brumaghim,      Kenyon Wills, Henry Hopkins and Richard Palmer,  Ken and Deb Lang. It was GREAT to finally meet Larry 

Foster, in person.  I also enjoyed meeting Dave Brumaghim for the first time.  Thanks, everyone for coming to the event.  The four 

days were jammed packed with activity. The first full day, WPC members enjoyed a bus trip to Danville, Ca. to enjoy the Blackhawk 

Behring Auto Museum.  We were treated to pristine car collectibles, which included a fair amount of Mopars.  The rest of the weekôs 

schedule was very flexible, and diverse.  Trips to Sutter Gold Mine, Wineries, Shopping, Railroad Museum were all for the choos-

ing.  We were also able to visit the former Towe Museum, renamed California Auto Museum.  Beautiful cars were on display, in-

cluding our very own IOANC President Dave Labhard (and Camelaôs) ó37 Imperial       Business Coupe.  Of course the big Competi-

tion day, Saturday 24, culminated in a GREAT TREAT of so many different kinds of Mopars, many Iôve never seen before.  We all 

enjoyed the Awards banquet that evening.  Everyone then said their goodbyes, as we look forward to our next event together.   

 Group Photo 

John  

Tennyson 

Dave 

Labhard 

Camela 

Labhard 

Steve 

Selby 
Rich 

Hardy 

Ken 

Lang 

Kathy 
Norm 

Frey 

Larry  

Foster 

John Weaver-

Placed 3rd in ó56 

Category 

Jan 

Hardy 

Deb 

Lang 

Norm Weinfeld in 

his beautiful ó56 

Southampton 

Kenyon Wills 

Henry Hopkins  

 

New 
Friends  

who drove 

from   
Canada-Joe 

and Charley 

Brown who 
own a ó67  

Imperial 

Crown 
Coupe Henry Hopkins 

Richard 

Palmer 

 

To view ALL the  

WPC entries      

display, please visit 

the WPC website: 

 

http://

www.chryslerclub.

org 

Roger 

Selby 

won 

Presi-

dent 

Cup 
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Roger Selby  

WPC President Cup ï 1964 Crown 2 Door 

Coupe  

 

Labhardôs: 

2 nd  Place for ô37 Imperial Business Coupe 

2 nd  Place for ô49 Chrysler 

 

Hardyôs 

3 rd  Place for ô52 New Yorker 

 

John Weaver  

1956 Custom Imperial Convertible  

 

Norm Frey  

2 nd  Place  

Chrysler Cordoba  

 

Richard Palmer  

Award  

Please access the 

WPC Website for 

great pictures of ALL 

the entries:  

 

www.chryslerclub.org/
meetinfo.htm 

Norm Frey has 

great reason to 

be proud of what 

he started in 

1967.  The Walter 

P. Chrysler (WPC)  

Club has grown 

into a worldwide 

p r e s e n c e  o f      

M O P A R                 

enthusiasts !  

John  Tennyson accepted 

award for  John Weaver 

 Norm Frey 

accepts  2nd 

Place Award 

for his ó75 

Cordoba 

Richard 

Palmer 

Dave accepted TWO 

awards that evening 

Roger Selby 

won WPC 

Presidentôs Cup 

Rich Hardy 

accepts 3rd 

Place for ó52 

New Yorker 
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Dave and Cam Labhardôs ó37 

Business Coupeð2nd Place 

Dave and Camôs ó49 

Chryslerð2nd Place 

Rich and Jan Hardyôsó52 

What?  Is that Roger Selby in 

John Tennysonôs 68 Crown 

Convertible? Hi Roger! 

Immaculately restored former 

Mayo Clinic Drôs CarðMNð

Won Best in Show 

Ken and Debbie Langôs 

 ó68 LeBaron 

Roger Selbyôs President Cup 

worthy ó64 Crown Coupe 

Norm Freyôs 75 Cordoba 

2nd Place  

Dave and Camôs ó49 

Chryslerð2nd Place 

ó72 LeBaron driven 

from  Colorado 

Rich and Janôs ó63 Southampton 

Joe and Charley 

Brownôs ó67  Imperial 

Crown Coupe 


